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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Full Town Council meeting held on Wednesday 14th August 2019 at 6.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Present:


Mayor Cllr J Skinner (in the Chair)

Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr S Bell, Mrs W Bensley, Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr I Pilcher, Mr K Sandle, Mr L Scott
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Minute Taker:

Mrs C Smith
Breckland District Councillor: Mr I Sherwood (until 7.19)

Breckland District Councillor: Mr David Wickerson (until 8.05)
Public: 

7
Prayers were led by Cllr Skinner
1. Apologies and reason for absence
Cllr B Holmes – holiday
Cllr E Colman – held up in traffic

2. Declarations of Interest – for items included on the Agenda.
The meeting was adjourned at 6.31 p.m. for public participation.

See Appendix 2 

The meeting was resumed at 6.48p.m.

3. Mayor’s Report 
3.1 
The Mayor reported that she had attended an event at Marham, supported the YAB photo shoot at the Buttercross and attended a performance by TOSH.
3.2 
Car Park Monitoring - It was confirmed that the six-month car park monitoring scheme would begin on 19th August. There would be 2 hours of free parking and carpark users would need to get a timed ticket from the machine.

3.3
Urgent reports, correspondence or information at the Mayor’s discretion

Diversified Communications UK – Cllrs considered the entry into the publication distributed to coach drivers and companies. This entry had previously been placed by ‘Around Swaffham’. Cllrs agreed that the Town Council website would now be the contact offered. It was recommended to pay £175 for the entry to include more information, and this should include promotion for the Market and be paid for from the Market Promotion budget.
It was agreed to pay £175 for the entry to include more information, and this should include promotion for the Market and be paid for from the Market Promotion budget.

4. Reports: local charity, police, principal authority etc 
4.1 
Police report – none received. Cllrs commented that a good job had been done moving the horses off the Antinghams. A further comment stated that it was good to see a police presence in Princes St. where concerns had been raised.
4.2
County Councillor – Cllr Colman was unable to attend; he would send his report by email to Cllrs.
4.3
Breckland District Councillors – Digital Inclusion Initiative – Breckland officer L Craven described the scheme that would be available to Swaffham residents at the Library and took questions. Support would be offered to individuals and small groups to improve their IT skills. Cllr Sherwood reported that Digital champions would also be recruited, these volunteers would look to help anyone who wanted to learn how to communicate digitally. Breckland officers asked Cllrs to recommend any groups or venues where they thought the introduction of this initiative would be of benefit. Initial suggestions included ICENI and the museum. It was agreed to promote this in the newsletter.

Cllr Sherwood reported:

Breckland Lottery - the lottery had had its first £25k winner. A number of local groups had signed up to benefit from the lottery and anyone playing could choose who they would like to support.


Car Park trial –the siting and orientation of the meters was to avoid discrimination against disabled drivers as they may use the car park in the same way as other drivers. The time limits would be enforced by Norfolk Parking Partnership run from the Kings Lynn office.

Fly tipping – levels had risen and Breckland had a policy of enforcement. There had been 2 prosecutions in the last few weeks. Cllr Wickerson reported that all waste carriers should be licensed, and it was the responsibility of residents to check that anyone taking their waste had the proper licence, as they would be liable if the waste was fly tipped. Cllrs discussed the NCC service at Ashill charging for taking waste. It was thought that this was for semi-industrial or DIY waste, including some garden waste.
5. Minutes
5.1. The minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 10th July 2019 were agreed and signed as an accurate record.
5.2. The minutes of the Extraordinary Full Council meeting held on 22nd July were agreed and signed as an accurate record.
6. Report from the Town Hall by the Town Clerk
6.1 
To receive a brief report from the Town Clerk including: -

a) Notes from the meeting with Highways on 4th June 2019.
The notes had previously been circulated with the meeting pack. – It was noted that the report of the pothole on Beech Close not being filled satisfactorily was incorrect. This had not yet been completed.
Concern was expressed that the Town Council should not take on the war memorial area. The Breckland officer had not visited to check the tree grids, a new date would be arranged.

b) Cllr Emails – it was recommended that the new emails would be used from now on.
It was agreed that the new Councillor gmails would be used from now on.

c) NALC – the Town Clerk reported that NALC had published new model financial regulations, these would be useful when the Council reviewed their regs in October.

d) NDR for Public Toilets – the bill to exempt public toilets from rates in parished areas was going forward.
e) Comments on a planning application by Cllr Matthews 

It was agreed that the Town Clerk would contact Breckland and ask that Cllr Matthews letter regarding the planning application be placed on the website as is the normal procedure for comments on planning applications. 

6.2 
To receive Councillors' questions relating to ongoing business.

Land at the Green Britain Centre – the Town Clerk reported that the farmer using Council land had responded but not given any commitment to pay for the use of the land. The Town Clerk agreed to chase this up.

Church Wall – it was reported that this would be an item on the next Finance Committee agenda. Progress with the solicitor was slow.


Committee reports – it was confirmed that all papers from each committee would be circulated to all Councillors.


Digitalisation of the Church Clock – no progress had been made; this would be considered at the next Finance Committee meeting. It was noted that the clock mechanism had been manufactured by an important maker and that the conservation officer would need to be consulted on any project.

S106 Monies – it was noted that some of the monies would be received soon. The remaining toilet scheme would need to be presented to Tesco/Milngate before the end of the year to meet the deadline. Cllrs asked that the Breckland Cllrs be kept informed so that they could support the process.

7. Finance
7.1. Accounts for payment for August 2019 (recorded as Appendix 1).
The full list of Accounts was circulated at the meeting.
Cllrs raised questions on payments that were addressed by the Town Clerk. All payments were accepted except for the payment to J Stacey. Cllrs asked that a meeting be arranged regarding the Buttercross works before final payment as some of the Cllrs were not happy with the work.

It was agreed to accept the payments listed for August 2019 except to J Stacey. A meeting would be arranged to discuss the work before final payment was made.
7.2
To consider a request to allow a larger desk tablet within a kerb than is currently allowed and a subsequent change to the rules. Also, to clarify the fee to be charged.

Cllr Bell had declared an interest and offered to leave the room, the Mayor said this would not be necessary. Cllrs discussed the increase in allowable desk tablet size in this section and proposed to allow a larger size – up to 18 inches square for desk tablets within double kerbed areas. It was proposed no charge would be made.
It was agreed to allow a larger desk tablet up to 18 inches square within a double area kerbed grave. This would make a change in the cemetery rules. It was agreed no charge would be made.
7.3 
To consider the structural appraisal report by Plandescil, consulting engineers and the current need for a decision in respect of remedial works necessary, with scaffolding already in situ at the Town Hall.

Cllrs were concerned that the quotes provided could not be tied back to the Plandescil report. It was unclear which of the prices related to the report. It was proposed to ask Quinn Construction Ltd for a more detailed quote in line with the engineer’s report and recommendations, defining the limitations of the job and stating the hourly rates for any work after these limits had been reached.
It was agreed to ask Quinn Construction Ltd for a more detailed quote in line with the engineer’s report and recommendations. The quote should define the limitations of the job and state the hourly rates for any work after these limits had been reached.
7.4 
To consider upgrading of the Town Hall telephone system, as BT are shutting off their traditional (ISDN and PSTN) phone lines, in favour of IP systems – VOIP and SIP in 2020.

The current telephones and telephone system had been in use for 14 years at the Town Hall. There were problems with some of the phones and the system needs updating. It was proposed to ask providers to conduct a site visit to assess the work required to install a VOIP system.
It was agreed to ask providers to conduct a site visit to assess the work required to install a VOIP system.
7.5 
Further details for CPRE Norfolk’s Rural Housing Conference on Friday 6th September at the Memorial Hall, Dereham (reminder for Councillors re-late booking).

It was noted that Cllr Scott would be attending.
7.6
E-mailed correspondence in respect of fly-grazing and the current situation of a horse in situ at Days Field

Cllr noted that 2 horses were on Days Field. The costs of removal were debated. The Town Clerk reminded Cllrs that the Council would be responsible for the horses whilst they remained on Council land. 
It was agreed to defer the action until next month’s meeting.
7.7
Progress report from the Town Clerk in respect of pigeons roosting at the Town Hall and to consider the possibility of taking further action in order to bring this matter under control.


The scarers purchased had not proved effective, some cleaning had taken place, but concerns had been raised that 5 dead pigeons and 1 sick bird had been removed over the last few weeks. Doors and windows remained closed due to the unsavoury conditions. It was proposed not to net the area and ask Mr Edwards to assess cleaning and placing spikes.

It was agreed not to net the area and ask Mr Edwards to assess cleaning and placing spikes.

8. Correspondence or Information 
8.1 
General

a) 
Rotary Club of Swaffham, open invitation to Councillors and Staff to attend a Charities Fayre on Wednesday 18th September 10am (formal opening) – 4pm

The event was noted, Lord Dannatt has accepted an invitation to open the event.

b) 
E-mailed correspondence from a local resident regarding on-going issues of concern at Northwell Pool.
It was agreed for the Town Clerk to meet with the local representative of Anglian Water to discuss items on the list of issues, that might be addressed. The remainder of the issues to be referred to the next Recreation & Community Services Committee. It was further recommended that the Town Clerk (and support staff) look into the possibility of an improvement project in regard to the closed road/pedestrian area and developing a draft project plan for consideration, that might attract grant funding.

c) 
Information relating to works in progress between 5th August and 13th September in respect of a new foul water pipeline from Castle Acre Recycling Centre to Swaffham.


The works were noted. 

d) 
VE75th request to the Mayor from Cllr I. Pilcher.


The request for this event would be referred to the Market, Events and Tourism Committee.

e) 
How to get local people involved in the consultation on the NHS Long Term Plan – Norfolk and Waveney Health Care.


The Town Council have been requested to raise the profile of this consultation. A link could be placed on the Town Council’s website.

8.2 
Breckland Council
a) 
Request from Tracy Miller, Regeneration Officer at Breckland Council to use the Council Chamber free of charge for a meeting with retailers 6pm – 8pm on Thursday 26th September.


Cllrs debated the charges; it was proposed that the normal fee be charged as the meeting was out of hours and would incur staff costs. The proposal was amended as a Cllr volunteered to open the building; a nominal charge would be made.

It was agreed that a Cllr would open the building and a nominal charge be made for the use of the room.

.

b) 
The release of Section 106 funds of £21,876.10 in relation to planning application 3PL/2012/0269/F Reference DO34/19 reimbursement of Neighbourhood Plan expenditure.


It was noted that the money was expected into the account very soon. Cllrs thanked the Town Clerk for his work as this had been a tortuous process.
c) 
Clarification given in respect of recent installation of the Car Park Machines in the Town Centre.


This issue had been debated earlier in the meeting.
8.3 
Norfolk County Council
a) 
E-mail from James Dean and copy of notes from meeting regarding ‘Beech Close Parking Problems’.


The discussion was noted although it was thought that the scheme was unlikely to go ahead due to lack of funding.
b) 
Request from Norfolk Museums Development Officer Susan Booth for a free training event to be held in the Council Chamber each year, no hire charge cost. The event would be open to all museum staff and volunteers in six counties, so could bring a number of first-time visitors to Swaffham.
It was agreed that as the museum volunteers would be receiving training the room could be offered free of charge for a future training event.
9. Correspondence & Information received  
The monthly list of correspondence was noted.
10. Committee & Working Group Reports 
10.1 
Committees

a) To receive current COMMITTEE Reports (Planning, Market & Open Spaces) – no report.

b) Request by five Councillors to re-consider the number of committee members previously agreed for the Finance Committee i.e. Mayor, Deputy Mayor and five Councillors 

Cllrs debated the merits of restricting or not the membership of the finance committee. It was noted that just as with the other committees, working groups could be established from the Finance committee. It was proposed to remain as decided at the last meeting with Mayor, Deputy Mayor and 5 councillors.
It was agreed to remain as decided at the last meeting with Mayor, Deputy Mayor and 5 councillors.


c) Appointment of Councillors to the new Committee Structure, The Mayor and Deputy Mayor were members of all committees. 


i) Finance Committee 
Following a paper vote Cllrs Anscombe, Bell, Edwards, Holmes and Pilcher were voted onto the Finance Committee.

ii) Planning & Built Environment Committee
It was agreed that Cllrs Beech, Darby, Edwards, Houghton and Scott would be on the planning and built environment committee. 

iii) Transport, Access and Environment Committee
It was agreed that Cllrs Anscombe, Beech, and Scott would be on the Transport, Access and Environment Committee

iv) Recreation & Community Services Committee
Following a paper vote Cllrs Anscombe, Beech, Bensley, Holmes and Pilcher were voted onto the Recreation and Community Services Committee.


v) Market, Events & Tourism Committee
Following a paper vote Cllrs, Beech, Bell, Edwards, Holmes and Pilcher were voted onto the Market, Events and Tourism Committee.

vi) Estates, Heritage Museum/Town Hall & Site Maintenance Committee
It was agreed that Cllrs Darby and Scott would be on the Estates, Heritage, Museum/Town Hall and Site Maintenance Committee.


vii) Human Resources & Governance Committee 
It was confirmed that the members of this committee were elected for 4 years from May 2019. They were Cllrs Bensley, Edwards and Houghton.

viii) To record the receipt of non-Councillor names put forward for Committees to date.

Nominations to date were noted


Transport, Access and Environment Committee– Mr P Bray, Mrs K Gordon, Mr S Sole, Mr J Zielinski.


Market, Events and Tourism Committee – Mr D Smith, Mr P Cross, Mr R Bartram and Mr R Woods. 

Further nominations were expected and would be received up until the first meeting of each committee.


It was noted that the Market Committee had recommended that of the four places available for voting reps, two of these should be reserved for Market Traders. This would be discussed at the September meeting.


d) Request for amendment of meeting dates for the period from September 2019 to June 2020.

A draft schedule of dates had been circulated, changes had been requested and were agreed as follows:

Market, Events and Tourism Committee – moved from 16th to 9th September.


Transport, Access and Environment Committee - moved from 1st to 8th October.


Human Resources & Governance Committee - would remain at 12 noon.


Human Resources & Governance Committee – moved from 2nd to 9th December.

10.2 
Working Groups
a) To receive current WORKING GROUP reports (Twinning Liaison, Swaffham Heritage Liaison, Christmas Lights Event Working Group, Transport & Access Focus Group, Swaffham/Watton Liaison)
i)  Notes from Transport and Access Focus Group Meeting held on 4th July 2019 and summary of key point – matters for consideration/decision by Swaffham Town Council. 
The key points identified were; a request for support for a North South Relief road, an HGV ban with re-routing considerations and to ask BDC to supply the DEFRA response to AQAP and provide ongoing pollution data and the next steps.
It was agreed to refer the key points raised by the group to the new Transport, Access & Environment Committee. 
ii) Arrangements for the Christmas Light Switch-On Event planned for Sunday 1st December in relation to Santa’s Grotto, Christmas Raffle, Entertainment and a balanced budget.

Cllrs debated the issue of Father Christmas at the event. 
It was agreed that a collaborative approach would be the best way forward with one Father Christmas at the event. Tutankhamun’s would be approached to agree a way forward. The event would be managed by the Market, Events and Tourism Committee. 


The Christmas Lights Working Group looking at extra lights had not yet met as further information was not yet available.

iii) Arrangements for the Town Council Weekly Surgery (Gazebo) at Swaffham Market – re the use of table, reporting back to the office and selling of raffle tickets or sharing promotional information etc.


Cllrs noted that the surgery had been well received and discussed keeping the gazebo for members of the public to raise their concerns. Promotion of Council events and selling raffle tickets could be done in another space.

11. Reports by Representatives of Outside Bodies
Museum – Cllr Darby reported that an invitation to the launch event of the Conflict and Consequences project had been sent to Cllrs. It was hoped that as many as possible would support the event.

Museum – Cllr Darby reported that an event to Mark the centenary of H Carter would be held and the Council would be asked to support the event.

ICENI – It was proposed that the Council would like to mark Don’s contribution to the town. Feedback and follow up would be by email.
It was agreed that the Council would like to mark Don’s contribution to the town. Feedback and follow up would be by email.

12. Date of forthcoming meeting
	
	
	
	
	

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	27th Aug
	4.00pm
	Council Chamber

	Transport, Access & Environment Committee
	Tues
	3rd Sept
	4.00pm
	Council Chamber

	Market, Events & Tourism Committee 
	Mon
	9th Sept
	6.30pm
	Council Chamber

	Full Council
	Wed
	11th Sept
	6.30pm
	Council Chamber


13. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press
13.1 
Consider any staff related issues from the HR and Governance Committee on 5th Aug.

The Mayor read the HR and Governance Committee report. It was stated that the draft HR & Governance Committee minutes would be circulated shortly.
13.2 
Request from a Councillor regarding a complaint

Cllrs discussed the recent emails from S Sole asking to exclude Cllr Darby from the Transport, Access and Environment Committee. Cllrs agreed that this behaviour was not in the spirit of the Nolan principles and contravened the code of conduct Committee members would be asked to sign. Mr Sole would be asked to apologise.
It was unanimously agreed that the Council would ask Mr Sole to apologise for his remarks.
13.3
A draft document for the Green Britain Centre (offering Days Field as a straight swap) was tabled by the Town Clerk, prepared following the extraordinary meeting held on 7th August 2019.
Cllrs reviewed the document details for a land swap and proposed the Council submit this updated bid by the 16th August deadline.
It was agreed in principle to submit an updated bid for the Green Britain Centre subject to contract by the 16th August deadline.
The meeting closed at 10.20 pm


              Mayor…………………
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222 Card Amazon Dads Army Day -

 bunting

11.15 £          2.24 £          

13.39 £            

223 Card Amazon General Stationery  £        41.63   £         8.32 

49.95 £            

224 Card Amazon Town Hall recycling bin  £          8.33   £         1.67 

10.00 £            

225 Card Amazon General Stationery  £          5.70   £         1.14 

6.84 £              

226 Card DSFK Parts Ltd Truck repairs 

- AJ63 LXN

 £      606.50   £      121.30 

727.80 £          

227 Card ESEDirect H&S - 

workshop fuel cabinet

 £      137.37   £       27.47 

164.84 £          

228 Card Lloyds Bank Corporate Card Fee 

- July 19

 £          3.00   £             -   

3.00 £              

229 Card Nationwide Truck repairs

 - AJ63 LXN

 £      266.39   £             -   

266.39 £          

230 Card NCC Xmas event 

- road closure

 £        37.64   £             -   

37.64 £            

231 Card Trophy store Aug Car event - 

trophy prizes

 £        54.12   £       10.83 

64.95 £            

232 d/d Hitachi Truck Lease 

- July 19

 £      336.88   £       67.37 

404.25 £          

233 d/d Npower Town Hall - Gas 

- July 19

 £      254.00   £             -   

254.00 £          

234 d/d SSE Southern Electric Public Toilets

 - electricity - July 19

 £      160.97   £       32.19 

193.16 £          

235 d/d SSE Southern Electric Town Hall

 - electricity - Q2 19/20

 £    1,060.21  £      212.04 

1,272.25 £       

236 d/d SSE Southern Electric Cemetery Chapel

 -electricity - July 19

 £        19.05   £         0.95 

20.00 £            

237 d/d SSE SWALEC Buttercross

 - electricity - July 19

 £        81.43   £         4.07 

85.50 £            

238 d/d SSE SWALEC Rec Ground Toilets

 - electricity - July 19

 £        11.66   £         2.33 

13.99 £            

239 d/d Vodafone Mobile Phone bills

 - June 19

 £        41.00   £         8.20 

49.20 £            

240 d/d WorldPay Monthly payment charges

 - July 19

 £          1.96   £         0.02 

1.98 £              

 £    3,138.99  £      500.14  £      3,639.13 

241 BACS Net Salaries Town Council 

 £  16,275.96 

 £             -   

 £     16,275.96 

242 BACS Inland Revenue Tax & National Insurance  £    5,961.99  £             -   

 £      5,961.99 

243 BACS Norfolk Pension Service Superannuation  £    6,271.73  £             -   

 £      6,271.73 

Town Hall - Rates  £    1,031.00  £             -   

Market - Rates  £      344.00   £             -   

Cemetery - Rates  £      187.00   £             -   

Public Toilet - Rates   £      375.00   £             -   

Town Council - Fax & Broadband 720469  £        47.99   £         9.60 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £        22.26   £         4.45 

Town Council - Telephone 722922  £        39.31   £         7.86 

Town Council - Alarm 724968  £        13.00   £         2.60 

Town Wi-Fi  £        46.45   £         9.29 

246 300268 Petty Cash  £        96.62   £             -   

 £           96.62 

247 300269 Allotment Deposit Refund H Sawkins FA25a  £        40.00   £             -   

 £           40.00 

248 300270 Ben Burgess Multi tool parts  £      184.19   £       36.83 

 £         221.02 

249 BACS A1 Motor Store Events

 - banners, road signs, posters

 £      388.00   £             -   

 £         388.00 

250 BACS Alan Kempton Dads Army - actor hire - 

Churchill

 £        75.00   £             -   

 £           75.00 

251 BACS BH Doors Automatic Door 

- repairs

 £      125.00   £       25.00 

 £         150.00 

252 BACS Brook HR HR Services 

- July 19

 £      135.00   £             -   

 £         135.00 

253 BACS CGM Group Grass cutting - July 19  £        76.00   £       15.20 

 £           91.20 

254 BACS CJM Electrical Rec Ground Toilets - 

mag locks

 £      262.50   £       52.50 

 £         315.00 

255 BACS Cooleraid Drinking Water - July 2019  £        11.85   £         2.37 

 £           14.22 

256 BACS Countrywide Market Gazebo management 

- May - June 19

 £      780.00   £      156.00 

 £         936.00 

257 BACS CPRE Annual membership  £        36.00   £             -   

 £           36.00 

258 BACS Gordon Signs  Buttercross 

- information boards for UKPN cabinet

 £    3,565.10  £      713.02 

 £      4,278.12 

259 BACS Hinds Amusements Dads Army -

 swing chair hire

 £      300.00   £             -   

 £         300.00 

260 BACS Iceni Partnership Dads Army 

- 1/4 page Newsletter advert

 £        26.80   £         5.36 

 £           32.16 

261 BACS Jeremy Stacey Architects Buttercross 

- final balance

 - Payment on HOLD

 £    1,568.75  £      313.75 

 £      1,882.50 

262 BACS K Lock Maintenance Allotments -

 gate repairs

 £        30.00   £         6.00 

 £           36.00 

263 BACS KOMPAN Oaklands 

- swing seat repairs

 £        52.00   £       10.40 

 £           62.40 

264 BACS Lyreco General stationery  £        41.70   £         8.34 

 £           50.04 

265 BACS Narford Scaffolding Town Hall courtyard   £      610.00   £      122.00 

732.00 £          

266 BACS Norfolk Parish Training Whole Council Training -

 30th July 2019

 £      300.00   £             -   

 £         300.00 

267 BACS R&I Builders Public Toilets - 

door repairs

 £      150.70   £       30.14 

 £         180.84 

268 BACS Swaffham Building Supplies Cemetery - 

spray paint

 £          9.98   £         2.00 

 £           11.98 

269 BACS Swaffham Serv Station Fuel costs - 

June 19

 

& July 19

 £      487.42   £       97.50 

 £         584.92 

270 BACS T K Drakes Pubic Toilets - 

lock replacement, general supplies

 £      119.57   £       23.91 

 £         143.48 

271 BACS Thomas B Bonnett Orford Rd/Kissing Gates -

 final balance

 £      507.00   £      101.40 

 £         608.40 

272 BACS Timescape Dads Army event 

- singers

 £      250.00   £             -   

 £         250.00 

273 BACS Travis Perkins Town Centre -

 bench repairs

 £        10.60   £         2.12 

 £           12.72 

Sub Total  £  43,994.46   £   2,257.78   £     46,252.24 

274 BACS Dads Army Museum Dads Army 

- museum donation

 £      250.00   £             -   

 £         250.00 

275 BACS Veolia Waste - Town Hall & Cemetery 

- July 19

 £      112.54   £       22.50 

 £         135.04 

 £  44,357.00   £   2,280.28   £     46,637.28 

244

d/d Immervox 

(July 2019)

Swaffham Town Council - Accounts for August 2019

Paid 

- 1st -14th August 2019 Town Council  meeting

To be authorised and paid 

- post 14th August 2019 Town Council meeting

Sub Total

TOTAL

245

d/d

 £         202.81 

Late Bills -

 received after agenda issued

 £      1,937.00 

Breckland Council 



Public Participation
Parking Meters - Concerns were raised by a resident that the parking meters were poorly sited, and spaces were lost. Cllr Sherwood thanked the gentleman for his question and explained that due to the Health and Safety Act the parking meters could not be turned around. The spaces in front of the meters would be blocked out so that disabled car park users could access the meters. This explanation was found unacceptable by the gentleman raising the query.

Lighting in Theatre St Car park – it was reported to the meeting that some ladies found the dark car park at Theatre St intimidating at night. Cllr Sherwood agreed to go to the car park in the evening and check the lighting.

Councillor Saturday Surgery – it was confirmed that Councillors were on the market last Saturday.

Email regarding Cllr Matthew’s Letter supporting a planning application – it was confirmed that this issue was ongoing and had moved to the second stage of the complaints procedure. A response was awaited from Breckland.

Christmas Lights Switch On event - concerns were raised that the provision of a grotto by one of the shops had precipitated an uncomfortable exchange between the business owners and Councillors. It was requested that this situation be resolved in a fair and impartial manner.

Grass Cutting – a resident complimented the groundsman who looked after the grass cutting near Longfields. It was described as a very good job.

Serco – a resident complimented one particular driver and operative who went over and above the required levels of work, meticulously clearing the area. The resident had written to the supervisor but would like his good work noted.

Drains – it was reported that the drains on New Sporle Rd were full and had been for some weeks. It was thought that they had not been cleared since early May and that they should be done at least every 6 weeks. This would be relayed to Cllr Colman tomorrow.
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